

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

July 23, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, July 23, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:48 pm.  The minutes from the regular meeting of July 9, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  President George stated Commissioner Summers looked into the claim which was questioned at the last Commissioners’ meeting.  The claim was from Napa and was charged by the Surveyor.  President George stated the claim was found to be a legitimate claim, to which Commissioner Roush agreed.  Commissioner Summers stated it was a battery needed by the Surveyor’s office but had stated hand tools in the claims docket.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES & BRIDGE INPECTION LETTERS OF INTEREST
Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated Attorney David Lett has reviewed all the letters of interest for bridge inspections.  Attorney Lett stated he has no issues with any of the information presented to him and the letters of interest were in compliance.  President George stated he would like it noted the State mandates what is paid to the bridge inspector so there are no bids in the letters of interest.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to accept all bridge inspection packets for consideration by the committee, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  
President George asked Superintendent Seals when he would like for the committee to meet, to which Superintendent Seals replied as soon as possible.  Superintendent Seals, the Commissioners, and Andy Ringwald agreed to meet on Tuesday, July 30th at 8:30 am to consider the packets.
Superintendent Seals stated there is still a mower and a tri-axle truck down.  The mower is waiting on parts and the truck is going out for repairs this week.  Superintendent Seals stated the department has been patching on roads.  Superintendent Seals asked drivers to use caution when approaching highway construction zones.  There are caution signs posted but drivers still are not slowing down.  There was an incident this week where a worker was almost hit, and the driver was also on a cell phone.  

President George asked for an update regarding filling the potholes.  Superintendent Seals stated they are making progress.  President George stated the mowing up in Mitcheltree looks good.  Superintendent Seals stated they are doing a good job with mowing; he will be glad when they can get the other mower going as they are falling behind but there is only so much they can cover with one mower.

RE: EMA UPDATES & ADVISORY BOARD

EMA Director Monty Wolf stated they went to a District 10 meeting at Lynnville today; directors discussed regional tornado damage from the storm two weeks ago.  Director Wolf stated it was posted on Facebook by Naval Support Activity Crane that on July 31st and August 12th the Army aviation assets will be conducting routine flight operations in the vicinity of Burns City Gate while supporting a DoD training exercise onboard NSA Crane.  Additionally, there may be periods of time during this training period that military personnel may be utilizing blank ammunition and pyrotechnics.  This training is separate from other NSA Crane scheduled operations during this timeframe.  

Director Wolf stated he had contacted Jason Loughmiller, as a person in business and industry, to fill a position on the EMA advisory board.  President George asked if the board positions were filled.  Director Wolf stated Mr. Loughmiller fills the business and industry side, and the rest of the positions are mandated.  Director Wolf stated other positions are the Mayor of Loogootee, head of Town Board of Shoals, or their designees, and the fire chiefs of Lost River, Loogootee, and Shoals.  Attorney Lett suggested someone from law enforcement be represented on the board.  Director Wolf stated this is an advisory board with people who could help in the event of an emergency with the ability to make decisions and gather resources if needed.  Director Wolf stated the board should meet at least twice a year.  
RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES

Attorney Lett stated he has been in contact with the attorney for the seller and with German American Bank and they expect to close on the loan for the purchase of the former Old National Bank building by the end of this week or the first part of next week.    
RE: CLAIM CORRECTION

Auditor Norris stated in regards to the claims docket, there was an additional claims docket sent to the Commissioners this afternoon for a receipt correction.  There was $6,949.36 received from the State and this was first receipted into the misdemeanant fund but have since found out it needs to go into the general fund.  The Department of Corrections sends money every year to go towards housing of DOC inmates.  Auditor Norris stated they contacted the financial software regarding how to correct the issue and were told the best way to do the correction would be to cut a check from the incorrect fund and then redeposit the check into the correct fund.  Auditor Norris stated she needed to mention this since it was not on the original claims docket on Friday.  
RE: COUNTY FORM 144- SALARY REQUESTS


Auditor Norris presented to the Commissioners county form 144 for each department, which are department salary requests for the 2025 budgets.  Auditor Norris asked the Commissioners if they would like to give the Council a recommendation of a percentage for salary increases.  After discussion, a motion was made by Commissioner Summers to recommend salary increases of 7% for county employees, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  

RE: COUNTY PHONE SYSTEM


Auditor Norris stated the County has been in a five-year contract for the phone system, which will be ending in October.  Auditor Norris stated she has received one quote from a company and asked if the Commissioners would like her to obtain additional quotes.  The Commissioners asked Auditor Norris to obtain one or two more quotes and to make sure the quotes are comparable with what the County currently has.  President George asked if the County owned the phones we currently have.  Auditor Norris responded, no, the County leases the phones, which is included in the monthly statement.  President George asked Auditor Norris to also get a quote from the current provider.  
RE: MANAGED IT SERVICES


Auditor Norris stated the contract for managed IT services is also coming up to the end of the contract at the end of January.  Auditor Norris stated she has been in contact with a company in Loogootee to give a quote on the server project and she expects a quote for the server from the current provider within the month.  President George stated the Council has budgeted money for the server replacement.  Auditor Norris stated she has another company she could reach out to for an additional quote for the server project.  Attorney Lett stated it is good to get another point of view of what is needed.  

RE: COURTHOUSE DOORS


Auditor Norris stated an interior door automatic operator is not working properly.  There have been three repair companies called and two have not been able to work on it and a quote was received from a third company.  President George stated he believes there is a place in Jasper who works on automatic doors and asked Auditor Norris to look into who works on the doors of the area grocery stores.  
Commissioner Roush asked if the doors need to be upgraded and asked how old the operators were on the doors.  President George stated he believed work was done within the last 12 years on the doors and believed there was about $20,000 spent at that time.  Attorney Lett suggested the Commissioners speak to Matt from Core to see if he had a recommendation.  President George will contact Matt from Core.   

RE: AIR CONDITIONING IN COURTHOUSE BASEMENT


Auditor Norris stated there has been a problem controlling the temperature in the basement this Summer.  Auditor Norris stated the temperature controls are now computer based and the temperature is set as low as possible, but it is still hot in the Court’s offices.  Auditor Norris stated HFI has been at the Courthouse four times to work on the issue, which included most of the day today.  Auditor Norris stated she was told by HFI today that the system had not been dialed in after it was installed the Fall of last year and they worked on that today.  There is only one return in the basement and HFI is working with the custodian to order additional return panels.  
Auditor Norris stated she was told are two offices which the duct work is not connected, she is waiting to hear from HFI on how to fix that issue.  President George stated last Fall HFI only installed new units, they did not have any reason to get into the duct work.  Auditor Norris stated there is also a humidity issue in the basement and she talked to Matt from Core and he said the humidity is not controlled through the system.  Auditor Norris stated there are dehumidifiers in the basement the custodian must empty daily.
RE: HUMANE SOCIETY


Taxpayer Walt Waggoner asked the Commissioners the status of the Humane Society in Martin County.  The Commissioners stated that was a good question and they could not speak for the Humane Society.  Commissioner Roush stated the Humane Society is looking for volunteers.  Mr. Waggoner asked if it was a funding problem or personnel problem, to which the Commissioners stated both are a problem.  President George stated the County gives the Humane Society $17,000 per year as a donation from the County to try to help them along.  

Commissioner Roush stated the Humane Society was run by two volunteers and was just way too much for two people to do.  Commissioner Roush stated the position needs to be a full-time paid position.  Mr. Waggoner asked where the money for the animal control officer came from.  Commissioner Roush stated that position was budgeted through the Sheriff’s Department and was about $6,000 part-time as needed basis.  


President George asked Attorney Lett to clarify that the Humane Society is not a county entity.  Attorney Lett stated that is correct, the Humane Society is a private entity and there is no statutory requirement that the County provide that service.  Mr. Waggoner asked if that was true in every county, to which Attorney Lett stated that was correct, it is not State statute.  Attorney Lett stated some counties take it upon themselves to operate their own humane societies.  

Mrs. Marg Waggoner expressed concerns that animals will now start to be dumped in the country to starve.  Commissioner Roush stated the strays are not the biggest issue, the biggest issue is animal abuse.  The Humane Society had no way to control that without being able to write tickets.  President George stated former animal control officer, Josh Hughett, did a good job for a lot of years in that position and they were hoping he would return to the position.  

RE: BLACKTOPPING ROADS


Taxpayer C.K. Guy asked the Commissioners the criteria on how roads get picked for blacktop.  President George stated road studies are done and traffic counts obtained.  Mr. Guy stated some of the roads picked do not make sense to blacktop, such as Cherry Road.  Commissioner Roush stated Cherry Road is a cut-through road, Brickyard Bridge will soon be replaced and there is blacktop from the bridge into the City of Loogootee.  Cherry Road is part of a major travel way to Lark Ranch.  If Cherry Road were still gravel the Highway Department would have to send a grader to the area just for half a mile of gravel, there is more to the decision than just how many houses are on a road.  Commissioner Roush stated the road counts are posted online and that should be reviewed.  President George stated road count numbers are considered and if there is just a little bit on money left in the CCMG they will try to find a section they are able to fund.     
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:36 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, August 6, 2024 @ 5:30 pm.  
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